



Plagues, Epidemics, Peculiar Beliefs and Practices through Time, 1500–2020: **A Resource Guide**

Compiled by Farhana Hoque, ProQuest Senior Product Manager and **Samantha Lubrano,** ProQuest Associate Product Manager, Historical and Social Science Collections





To talk to the sales department, contact us at **1-800-779-0137** or **sales@proquest.com**.

Table of Contents

Introduction	2
The Plague	3
Spanish Flu	
HIV/AIDS	
Conclusion	

Introduction

The Plague, the Spanish Flu and HIV/AIDS are epidemics that have impacted global societies over the past 500 years. This resource guide will explore such questions as:

- How did societies respond to the Plague, Spanish Flu and HIV?
- Have the ways we respond to and make sense of epidemics changed over time?
- Based on what we can observe about the past, how will COVID-19 impact the way we live going forward?

This resource guide will help students and scholars answer these questions by examining primary source materials.

The study of primary sources and historical perspectives are key to understanding pandemics, as well as how societies responded to them to keep populations safe. Primary sources develop critical thinking skills, enable a greater understanding of a topic, and allow students to come to their own conclusions.

Primary sources from the medieval period, to the 18th century, and up to the present provide a long view of history. Materials such as historical newspapers, books, periodicals, government documents, handwritten reports, and documentary videos promote critical thinking and information literacy skills for novice researchers while empowering advanced scholars to make new connections that unlock deeper insights and information about the past.

ProQuest offers an amazing combination of different resources that can be used by students and researchers to learn more

about the different pandemics and epidemics that have affected humanity. These databases include: Early English Books Online (EEBO), Early European Books (EEB), The Cecil Papers, UK Parliamentary Papers, Historical Newspapers, British Periodicals, American Periodicals Series, Periodical Archive Online, ProQuest Congressional Hearings, Congressional Research Digital Collection, Executive Branch Documents, Newsweek Magazine Archive, LGBT Thought and Culture, LGBT Studies in Video, Anthropology Online, Ethnographic Video Online, Anthropological Fieldwork Online, and many more.

This resource guide will look at three major pandemics: the Plague, the Spanish Flu, and HIV/AIDs. As you can see in the table below, the Bubonic Plague was known under different names and persisted through many centuries to varying degrees. In 1894, approximately 1300 years after the first outbreak of the plague, French biologist Alexander Yersin discovered the plague bacillus, which was later named in his honor, Yersinia pestis. We now know that the bacilli travel from person to person through the air, as well as through the bite of infected fleas and rats.

In contrast to the plague, which lasted centuries, the Spanish Flu in 1918 lasted approximately one year but resulted in a devastating death toll. Circulating newspapers, which by the 1910s could print photographic pictures, captured the progression of the disease and accelerated the rate at which people received information about the illness.

HIV/AIDS is still with us today. Perspectives in primary sources can be used to navigate how contemporary society has represented HIV/AIDS through magazines, newspapers, and films.

Name	Time Period	Type Pre-Human Host	Death Toll
The Plague	541-1885	<i>Yersinia pestis</i> bacteria/ Rats, fleas (discovered in 1894)	
Plague of Justinian	541-542		
Black Death	1347-1351		
Great Plague of London	1665		Total: 270 million
Italian Plague	1629-1631		
Third Plague	1885		
Spanish Flu	1918-1919	H1N1 virus/Pigs	40–50 million
HIV/AIDS	1981-present	Virus/Chimpanzees	25–35 million

Data collated from: https://www.visualcapitalist.com/history-of-pandemics-deadliest/

The Plague

The Plague, also known as the Pestilence, the Great Mortality, and the Black Death can be examined using historical primary sources such as handwritten papers, historical ordinances, and government reports. This resource guide uses sources from Early English Books Online (EEBO), Early European Books (EEB), the Cecil Papers, and the UK Parliamentary Papers.

This broadsheet from EEBO published in 1665 writes of the "Seven Modern Plagues or Visitations in London," possibly referencing the seven plagues in Christianity's *Book of Revelation*.



(Londons Lord have Mercy upon Us. A True Relation of Seven Mod[Ern] Plagues Or Visitations in London, Wi[Th t]He Number of those that were Buried of all Diseases; Viz. the First in the Year of Queen Elizabeth, Anno 1592. the Second in the Year 1603. the Third in (that Never to be Forgotten Year) 1625. the Fourth in Anno 1630. the Fifth in the Year 1636. the Sixth in the Year 1637 and 1638. the Seventh this Present Year, 1665. Edinburgh, Printed by a Society of Stationers, 1665. ProQuest. https://search.proquest.com/ docview/2248531364?accountid=131239)

The Cecil Papers

The Cecil family were a significant force in British history and the Cecil Papers have become a crucial tool for research and teaching in Tudor and Stuart history. Handwritten letters provide a voice of the times. The collection includes correspondence on matters of state and policy of early modern English government. The first letter, dated September 1578, explains how the plague broke out in London, causing 161 deaths.

cui sols ab adolescemia in hanc etatem usernires indeo hanr communitione quam storia parti, strig regno et soil 1551 man et nonestas : fore/prise pue his ton bulentissimie temporibussindico suacderi Deo anspice apio; adeog pro has del vacione maturanda /aum ommis mora o abare astrone nor a su liberner ominia forannus sum que Serems Renne Mustrions considrating use fuering (2) nee ut alignen ex sus consiliarys minut ad Impe ratorem presenter, ym canfam hanc prosequation vel si Anndimbus uestris placum fueris litters commendation a Dice aceptes et eus conclus interis ins apre ad Simperatore in proficises no reculabo men sponte et sol unitore harre cantam pro mitta admonst commodus unum tarne existimo a duce qui caufam hanc prudenter et deligenter exorsus est porro peruni/equi dem mornin huir action mit moto auferri percupio Fordinandus clarimmus Imperator no crubut pri or peter, nes nes aiders pouries decoris to mon pudoris obliti esse in actionien unter missam repetans quirquid Vestris Is: usum fuerit obeduinter erci Omnes nostri Livingpes bonam spem de

"The plague groweth so great at London, and at St. Albans. Is certified that the last week saving one, there should die of the plague at London 161; and that in St. Albans there were 60 persons sick of the plague"

(Sir N. Bacon, Lord Keeper. *The Lord Keeper (Sir N. Bacon) to Lord Burghley. Norwich.* 14 Sept, 1578. The Cecil Papers, Vol. 161/56. ProQuest. https://search.proquest.com/docview/1858020547)

The second letter, dated 1564, is from Germany and mentions one of the consequences of the plague breaking out: the nation could not have a mass gathering to confirm the new Emperor into power.

Gat to thagen growite por great at lowby, and at of Allons? Steps, I show fortified toget the Capt work forming one , to part ford Sid of the planter at Lower Dog . and got in C' alloched ~ spar user love pin four the firk of Be plagues, the Dai of the Date

Translation from Latin: "But now another obstacle has intervened in the wide spread severity of the plague, for it infests almost the whole of Germany, so that not one of the principal cities of the empire is safe enough for the meeting of an assembly to confirm the new Emperor."

(Mundt, Christopher. *Christopher Mundt to Sir W. Cecil. Strasburg.* 3 Oct, 1564. The Cecil Papers, Vol. 154/88. ProQuest. https://search. proquest.com/docview/1858019810)

Merchants petitioned Robert Cecil with a complaint about the quarantine regulations imposed on traders. The quarantine regulations stated that ships coming up the Thames to London should remain empty for 40 days downriver from Woolwich, and that the goods that had been onboard should be stored in open fields. Merchants argued that it was impossible to unload the ships without cranes and without facilities to protect their cargo from the weather. They also argued that the goods they carried (soap ashes, pitch, tar, corn, etc.) were unlikely to be infected. Lastly, they argued that the voyage to London was nearly eight weeks – thus constituting a virtual quarantine by sea.



"We have been informed by the Lord Mayor that the Council is likely to order that ships coming from the east parts, now infected with plague, should stay unladen below Woolwich for 40 days, and that, for better assurance, the goods should be aired in open fields. We are most willing to observe such an order so far as conveniently we may, but we cannot unlade our goods at any place where there are not cranes and storage from weather, and the great part of our goods such as soap ashes, pitch, tar, corn, tarred cordage, copper, wax, iron, wainscots, clap-boards, "oares" and barrelled fish are in no way apt to take infection; and the rest, as flax and hemp, are the less dangerous for that it is the manner of those countries to have these goods kept in storehouses out of the towns, where no people do inhabit, from whence we do directly send them aboard our ships lying about 20 miles from the town. Moreover, these ships now presently come thence may seem sufficiently tried from infection, being now near eight weeks on the way, and by the laws of this realm, we forfeit all our goods landed at any other place than at the appointed wharves in London."

(The Company of Eastland Merchants. *The Company of Eastland Merchants to Sir Robert Cecil. Petition.* 1602/3. Vol. 97/95. ProQuest. https://search.proquest.com/docview/1858038540)

The Plague and Christianity

These two works in Early English Books Online (EEBO) from 1592 and 1665 reveal early beliefs and practices around the plague.

For example:

- The plague was seen as divine retribution, linked to sin, the apocalypse, acts of God, and the alignments of the planets.
- One could overcome the plague through God's forgiveness. We can see this in the document from 1665, which is anchored in a religious world view. It also advised drinking a good draught of humility, throwing away all infected garments, and instead wearing the garment of Jesus Christ as a defense against the plague.
- Some wealthier men joined processions of flagellants that traveled from town to town and engaged in public displays of penance and punishment.
- In the work from 1592, physicians at the time relied on techniques such as bloodletting and boil-lancing. In this document, they also recommend purging by vomiting, and include advice on how to induce purging.

These two works offer remedies to protect people from the plague. Although the plague bacillus had not yet been discovered, physicians used existing medical knowledge and treatments of their time to offer the best advice they could.



(Present Remedies Against the Plague . . . (2nd ed.) London: by lohn Danter, for William Barley, and are to be sold at his shop in Gracious-streete, 1592. https://www.proquest.com/ books/present-remedies-against-plague-shewing-sundry/ docview/2248557519/se-2)

(*London's Plague-sore Discovered* . . . London: Printed for the author, 1665. https://www.proquest.com/books/londons-plague-sore-discovered-some-serious-notes/docview/2240900078/se-2)

A Study of Three Ordinances in Early Modern Books

Ordinances are legal rulings or orders that would, alongside printing, always be proclaimed orally. This would be done by official heralds or messengers. After the public proclamation, the printed order would be nailed to a door or at busy spots and important intersections in a town or hamlet. In EEBO and EEB, many ordinances were repeatedly printed. This indicates that many laws were not adhered to, and that agreement of the population was very important for the effective implementation of that law. The first ordinance covers 16 orders from 1603, during the reigns of Queen Elizabeth and then King James, on how to deal with the plague.



(Orders, Thought Meete by His Maiestie, and His Privie Counsell, to be Executed Throughout the Counties of this Realme.... London, By Robert Barker, printer to the Kings most excellent Maiestie, 1603. ProQuest. https://search.proquest.com/ docview/2240949495?accountid=131239)

It is clear from the order that both the rich and poor were seen to be equally vulnerable, and that the measures proposed were to help control the spread of the disease.

Quarantine:

- A six-week quarantine with a mark on the door (cross).
- Clothes and bedding had to be burnt.

Key workers and institutions are identified:

- Parishes were to take the lead with identifying the cause of death and collecting data to share with the local privy council. Parishes received financial support for these extra activities.
- People were appointed to deliver food, look over the poor, and "also to wear some mark on their upper garment, or to bear a white rod in their hand, to the end others may avoid their company."
- There is also a reference to physicians.

Taxes and fines:

• Taxes were imposed on infected towns or wealthy people in those towns to finance the infrastructure around containing the plague.

• The last item in the order tackles the spread of misinformation. We learn that "any one from the religious order shall not hold and publish any opinions (as in some places report is made) that it is not charitable to forbid the same, pretending that no person shall die but at their time prefixed, and by spreading this story, such persons will be not only reprehended, by order of the Bishop, but also forbidden to preach." Lay persons who spread "dangerous opinions" were also liable to be imprisoned.



(Worshipful Company of Parish Clerks. *A True Report of all the Burials and Christenings within the City of London and the Liberties Thereof, from the 23 of December, 1602 to the 22.* London, Printed by John Windet, printer to the honourable city of London, 1603. ProQuest. https://search.proquest.com/docview/2240925767)

We also have an example of weekly data collection as represented by Parish Records in EEBO from 1635. *A True Report of all the Burials and Christenings within the City of London* records burials which were both non-plague and plague related, and states the number of parishes that were clear of the plague.



(City of London. Orders Conceived and Published by the Lord Major and Alderman of the City of London, Concerning the Infection of the Plague. London, Printed by James Flesher, printer to the honourable City of London, 1665. ProQuest. https://search. proquest.com/docview/2264180315) The second ordinance, *Orders Conceived and Published by the Lord Major and Alderman of the City of London*, is from almost 60 years later and at the height of the Great Plague of London. Many of the same points are covered as in the previous order, but there are more guidelines and measures in place. The main area of difference is the increased number of key workers.

Key workers:

- Examiners to be appointed in every parish.
- Two watchmen: one for day and one for night to make sure that no person goes in and out of infected houses.
- Women-searchers or Searchers of the Dead were appointed and hired by parishes in London, to examine corpses and determine the cause of death.

Restrictions for infected houses:

- The head of the household had to give notice of sickness.
- · Closing off the house was mandatory.
- No one from the house could leave unless they had a certificate from the Examiners of Health.
- The house had to be marked and watched.

Guidelines for the removal of dead bodies:

- Burial: before sunrise or after sunset.
- · All belongings had to stay in the house.
- · Hackney coaches had to be aired after carrying dead bodies.

New punishable offenses:

- Animals were not allowed in the city and dog killers were appointed.
- Orders were made concerning loose and idle persons in and around gatherings at feasting, pubs, and theatres.



(Resolutie, Van De Ed. Groot Mog. Heeren Staten Van Hollandt Ende West-Vrieslandt. Behelsende Middelen Ende Præcautien Teghens Het Voortsetten Van De Pest. The Hague, ghedruckt na de copye, 1664. ProQuest. https://search.proquest.com/docview/2230615433) Roughly at the same time, another ordinance was published, Resolutie, van de Ed. Groot Mog. Heeren Staten van Hollandt ende West-Vrieslandt, in West Friesland in the Netherlands. It emphasizes that ordinance applies to wealthy and poor people alike.The key points are:

Quarantine:

- Those affected by the plague had to be brought to special plague houses, erected in most cities, and had to stay there at their own costs (until they died, or got better).
- Healthy people had to leave infected homes, so that they could be disinfected.
- Shops or houses where someone had been cured or died had to stay closed for a fortnight afterwards; these houses were marked with a "P." Shops that dealt with clothes and textiles had to stay closed for four weeks.

Key workers:

- No one who treated ill people were allowed to frequent public places, churches, and shops.
- The only people allowed to visit sick houses were specially appointed individuals.

Burial:

- · Caskets of deceased people had to be sealed with tar.
- Burial places in churches were not allowed to stay open to pay respects to the dead.
- All dogs and cats had to be removed from infected houses, or killed.
- Large bonfires had to be kept burning outside plague houses, graveyards, and some busy street corners, presumably to burn the infected air.

The ordinances reflect a commonly held belief that the plague was in the air, on clothes, and could be carried by animals. They also understood that limiting social contact was important to containing the disease.

Parliamentary Minutes of Evidence, 1819

In the UK Parliamentary Papers, the minutes from the Select Committee Appointed to Consider the Validity of the Doctrine of Contagion of the Plague is a source that demonstrates the ways in which medical experts built and contested knowledge at the time. Some physicians disagreed that the plague was contagious, and others debated the means through which it was able to infect others.

In 1815, Charles McLean was investigating the plague at a hospital in Constantinople where he soon contracted the disease. Although he recovered, the experience gave him the idea that the plague was not passed between humans, but rather that the air itself was contaminated. He attributed his contraction of the disease on the fact that he was a foreigner in that country, and thus not acclimated to the local air, in addition to being weakened by a lack of proper food. The Committee questioned him on his theory that the plague was not communicable between humans and, in response to a question on the clothing of the infected, he stated that since "it is customary for the relations of those who died of the plague in Turkey, to wear the clothes of the deceased, or to sell them in the public bazaar or market place," the plague could therefore not be contagious.

Others such as Dr. Thomas Foster believed that under certain circumstances, the plaque was contagious. Foster believed if the air in the room of an infected person was not fresh, the transmission of the disease was likely. But if the air was freshened, the person attending the infected would themselves be free of the disease.

Some doctors did not believe it to be contagious.

You consider the plague as not contagious ?-Yes. Explain how you caught the fever ?- By the air. It was in August, the month in which the plague generally prevails most at Constantinople. I was a stranger to the climate, and otherwise under particular circumstances; the deprivation of food, insufficiency of nourishment, and also some degree of irritation of mind, under the idea that the people around me were endeavouring to frustrate my object; and all these might surely be sufficient to account for the occurrence of the disease during the pes-tilential season, without supposing contagion.

ON THE DOCTRINE OF CONTAGION IN THE PLAGUE. 15

Have you ever known or heard of contagion in the East Indies ?--- I have not among the natives.

Do you conceive the clothes sold out of the pest hospitals, would produce the plague?-Undoubtedly they would, if the plague were contagious. They could not a fail to produce it; but it is customary for the relations of those who die of the plague in Turkey, to wear the clothes of the deceased, or to sell them in the public bazaar or market place; they are in constant circulation. I used to walk into the city of Con-stantinople every day, sometimes even after I had the disease, and go through the thickest of the people along with my interpreter, visiting the coffee-houses and other frequented places. They knew we were making experiments in the plague hospital, and none of the Mahometans ever avoided us on that account, nor was the dis-ease by that means propagated. The purveyor and other agents of the hospital, walked every day to the open market to buy their supply of victuals for the hospital ; they came openly among the people without any precaution. they came openly among the people without any precaution. These were Greeks?—Yes; but they went among the Mahometans. Do you not conceive that any neguliar change in the atmosphere would put an and

Others disagreed.

Thomas Foster, M. D. called in; and Examined.

YOU practise as a physician ?-I do.

Have you any information you can give the Committee, upon the subject of the contagion of the plague ?---I have no personal observations to make upon the Plague.

Have you been in countries where the plague has prevailed?-No. Have you read on the subject of the plague ?-I have.

Have you formed an opinion?-Yes.

Favour the Committee with your opinion on the subject of the plague ?-I conceive under certain circumstances it is contagious; for instance, wherever there be close confinement in a chamber in which atmospheric air is not freely admitted, but if atmospheric air be freely admitted into the chamber of the patient, the attendant will be, generally speaking, free from contagion.

Mercurij, 17° die Martij, 1819.

SIR JOHN JACKSON, BARONET,

In the Chair.

'Dr. James Johnson called in; and Examined.

HAVE you had an opportunity, by experience or reading, to form an opinion respecting the Plague, and the probability of its being attended with contagion?—I have not personally seen the plague; I have served in the Mediterranean, where I had opportunities of acquiring information.

State your opinion respecting its being contagious ?-I have not the least doubt of its being contagious.

Do you consider it as contagious of things as well as persons ?- I consider it contagious through the medium of contact, near approximation, cr exhalation, and fomites.

In what way communicable?—By actual contact, by near approximation, as by the breath, secretions, exhalations, &c. its activity being dependent on the particular state of the atmosphere.

Then you consider that the articles of cargo can be infected, and thereby become likely to communicate the plague to persons?—I consider the articles of cargo not so likely as clothes: I consider packages not to be pear so likely to transmit or bring

By the 1800s, the pathology of the plague was still not fully understood. Medical experts relied on their own experiences to administer advice and recommendations, but these were often conflicting: was it in the air, or passed between humans?

• Parliament. House of Commons. Select Committee to consider Validity of Doctrine of Contagion in Plague. Report, Minutes of Evidence, Appendix. 1819. ProQuest. https:// parlipapers.proquest.com/parlipapers/docview/t70.d75.1819-005932

The Spanish Flu

In contrast to the plague, which lasted centuries, the Spanish Flu lasted approximately one year, but resulted in a devastating death toll. The outbreak and its progression were captured through photographic pictures, a technology that was still somewhat new, and printed in circulating newspapers.

Through the Eyes of the News: 1918

Historical newspapers are a great resource for tracing pandemic efforts locally, nationally, and across the world.

In 1918, much of the world was at war, with global mass movements of soldiers and displaced persons. It was at this time that the infamously coined "Spanish" flu spread like wildfire in the spring. The St. Louis Post-Dispatch published photos of medical personnel from the Red Cross and Boston hospital wearing influenza masks and transporting influenza patients into an ambulance.



(Other 27 - No Title. (1918, Oct 12). St. Louis Post-Dispatch. (1879–1922) https://www.proguest.com/docview/578751478)



(Other 27 – No Title. (1918, Oct 12). *St. Louis Post-Dispatch.* (1879–1922) https://www.proquest.com/docview/578751478)

In May of 1918, the *Manchester Guardian* reported on the impact of influenza on world leaders. The article reports on the widespread "mysterious plague" by listing afflicted world leaders like the Prime Minister and King of Spain. Highlighting the church service attended by King Alfonso as the point of contact with the "mysterious plague," the article points to the dangers of large gatherings.

MYSTERIOUS PLAGUE IN SPAIN.

KING ALFONSO A VICTIM.

MADRID, MONDAY.

The newspapers this morning devote a great deal of space and large headlines to the epidemic which is steadily spreading throughhave been attacked by the the Prime Minister and the Finance. The tramway g badly on the out peninsula. people who malady are Minister of Finance. vice is running badly on account of the illness of the majority of its employees. Messages from the provinces indicate that approximately 30 per cent of the population has caught the mysterious illness, of which the germ has not yet been discovered.

LATER. King Alfonso is confined to his bed. It is feared his Majesty has fallen a victim to the

("Mysterious Plague in Spain: King Alfonso a Victim." (1918, May 28). *The Manchester Guardian* (1901–1959) https://www.proquest. com/docview/476189188)

Many newspapers published guidelines on preventing the Spanish flu. In October of 1918, *The Labor Journal* published an article that advised avoiding contact with others, wearing masks, and washing the nose and throat. Fresh air, sneezing into a handkerchief, and burning anything that had been contaminated was also advised. The Spanish flu continued to spread through the United States, Europe, and Asia. In November, the *Shanghai Times* continued monitoring Singapore as fatalities increased. The newspaper published precautions to take against the Spanish flu, which it describes as "usually conveyed by the persons affected through coughing and spitting." The report directs locals to avoid "a confined space, such as an over-crowded room, a theater, a cinema show, and any place of public entertainment . . ." These directions are comparable to modern times as the report encourages what we would now think of as "social distancing." The report also recommends that those with the flu self-isolate and clean floors daily with "some disinfecting solution."

In December of 1918, the *Shanghai Times* published an article differentiating the symptoms of the Spanish flu and the common cold. In response to complaints about the lack of clear and consistent advice, articles of this type were produced in various newspapers across the world as many anxiously confused the two sicknesses.

Several articles in the *San Francisco Chronicle* in November 1918 report on "mask slackers," or people who refused to wear masks. Mask slackers were arrested and fined \$10 for not wearing masks, which is equal to \$274.44 in 2021 when adjusted for inflation.

- "100 Mask Slackers Held on Charge of Disturbing Peace." San Francisco Chronicle. Oct 29, 1918: 9. ProQuest, https://search.proquest.com/docview/576746884
- "1000 Taken as Mask Slackers: Police Arrest Violators of City Ordinance; Paladini Pays Fine of \$10." *San Francisco Chronicle*. Nov 10, 1918: 6. ProQuest, https://search.proquest.com/ docview/576762628
- "Former Policeman is Held as Mask Slacker." *San Francisco Chronicle.* Nov 17, 1918: 13. ProQuest, https://search.proquest. com/docview/366247111
- "Rules to Prevent the Spanish 'Flu."" *The Labor Journal.* Oct 11, 1918: 1. ProQuest. https://www.proquest.com/historicalnewspapers/rules-prevent-spanish-flu/docview/809746065/ se-2
- Sadler, William S. "Influenza or a Cold? How to Tell: Symptoms of Spanish Influenza." *The Shanghai Times*. Dec 23, 1918: A2. ProQuest. https://www.proquest.com/historical-newspapers/ influenza-cold-how-tell/docview/1324931050/se-2
- "Spanish Flu." *The Shanghai Times*. Shanghai. Nov 05, 1918: 8. https://www.proquest.com/historical-newspapers/spanish-flu/ docview/1324904108/se-2
- Special Dispatch to, The C. "Two Men Accused on Mask Slacker Charge." *San Francisco Chronicle*. Nov 14, 1918: 5. ProQuest. https://search.proquest.com/docview/576760111
- "Three Shot in Struggle with Mask Slacker." *San Francisco Chronicle*. Oct 29, 1918: 9. ProQuest. https://search.proquest. com/docview/576732971

HIV/AIDS

When AIDS was first recognized in the U.S. in 1981 there was little known about the origins of the disease and how it spread. As cases began to rise, so did mass hysteria, fueled by a lack of knowledge and misinformation that was circulated to the public. Many believed that you could catch the disease through sweat or saliva, breathing the same air, or even just touching an individual affected with the disease.

The AIDS Hysteria

In San Francisco, the police department began issuing plastic resuscitation devices and rubber gloves in response to officers' fears that they might be infected during the course of firstaid work. In Los Angeles, some medical personnel refused to

care for infected patients, and laboratory technicians worried that they could contract the disease by handling blood samples and transfusions. And in New York, employees at a major national shipping company refused to handle a shipment of blood and biopsy specimens when they noticed the return address was marked 'AIDS Foundation"-an independent research group that is delving into the Acquired Immune Deficiency Syndrome, a deadly disease that has already claimed 520 lives and shows every sign of claiming untold more.

New Victims: The AIDS panic continued to spread across the country last week, fueled in part by a spate of sensationalized publicity suggesting that the disease may not be limited to the previously identified high-risk groups--homosexual men, intravenous drug users,

investigation, involves a Ne San Francisco cop: Extra precautions

("The AIDS Hysteria." Newsweek Vol. 101, Iss. 22, (May 30, 1983): 42. https://search.proguest.com/newsweek/ docview/1866784854/8FABF614DBED46D3PQ/1)

A Newsweek article printed in 1983 reflects the way that fear informed societal responses to AIDS. In San Francisco, police officers were afraid to come in to contact with the disease during first-aid work and were issued resuscitation devices and rubber gloves. Medical professionals refused cases that involved infected patients and lab technicians worried that they could contract the disease in the lab. In New York, a shipment company refused to handle shipments of blood and biopsy samples after they noticed the return address was from the AIDS foundation.

Fear of the disease also led to xenophobia, often against Africans. In India, the government rounded up and forced several African students who had tested positive to leave. In Belgium, all foreign students, most of whom were African, were required to do mandatory testing. However, Belgian citizens who travelled internationally were not required to test, even after visiting affected areas. According to medical professionals, this uneven application of testing requirements does not help prevent the spread of disease. Instead, Belgium's targeting of foreign students systematized racist beliefs around race, disease, and the body.

• Nordland, Rod; Marshall, Ruth; Mazumdar, Sudip; Wilkinson, Ray. "AIDS: Fear of Foreigners: The New Xenophobia Hits Hard at Africans Abroad." Newsweek. Vol. 109, Iss. 14 (Apr 6, 1987): 36. ProQuest. https://search.proguest.com/newsweek/ docview/1883526189/76DA50EB46B14708PO/1

Spread and Statistics

In the United States, the Center for Disease Control and Prevention set up a task force specifically on understanding the scope of AIDS in America. This report from 1996 covers how AIDS spreads through sexual intercourse, blood transfusion or contamination, and breastfeeding. It also includes prevention methods, such as the use of condoms, screening blood, and alternatives to breastfeeding.



(American Association for the Advancement of Science. Scope of the AIDS Epidemic in the United States. Washington, DC. ProQuest. Tracy Baim Editorial Files (1996), Windy City Box Z A4. https://search.alexanderstreet.com/view/work/bibliographic_ entity%7Cbibliographic_details%7C3234040)

Some local governments had initiatives to understand the spread and transmission of HIV/AIDS. Chicago, for instance, had a monthly AIDS statistics report that focused on the demographics of those affected by the disease. They took data on sex, age, ethnicity, and how infections occurred. According to the chart on the transmission routes of HIV, the most common way it was transferred was through sexual intercourse. The second was among intravenous drug users. The high prevalence of AIDS within parts of the LGBTQ community fueled early myths that only gay men and drug users could get the disease. As we know, this is not the case, as the dominant mode of spread is in fact through heterosexual transmission worldwide.

In South Africa, the government's embrace of AIDS denialism up until 2005 led to many preventable deaths. The documentary Taking HAART examines the failure of the South African government in acknowledging the disease. Governmentsponsored AIDS denialism combined with the high price of antiretroviral drugs ensured that poor people could not get the treatment they needed. Taking HAART shows how outrage against these policies ignited a movement. Activists promoted AIDS education, built coalitions, protested, engaged in civil disobedience, and used the courts to achieve their objectives.



Haitian immigrants and her

centered on a study of hete lished in The New England J

ed the cases of seven wome

disease through sexual conta

intravenous drug users. An

In fa

- Chicago, IL. Department of Health. Surveillance Program: Office of AIDS Prevention. *AIDS Chicago, Monthly AIDS Statistics & Information for July, 1989*. ProQuest. Tracy Baim Editorial Files (July 1989), Windy City Box G. https://search.alexanderstreet. com/view/work/bibliographic_entity%7Cbibliographic_ details%7C2059799
- *Taking Haart*. Directed by Jack Lewis, Produced by Community Media Trust (Johannesburg, Gauteng: Shadow Films, 2011). https://video.alexanderstreet.com/watch/taking-haart?context=channel:lgbt-studies-in-video

Prevention

A report from 1996, written by the Chicago HIV Prevention Planning Group, offers a comprehensive guide to AIDS prevention, needs analysis at the neighborhood level, and agencies and services in the region. The report argued for the need for funding for HIV/AIDS care, treatment research, prevention, and housing programs. HIV/AIDS prevention programs in communities and neighborhoods with a high prevalence of the disease offered a safe and judgment-free environment to aid those who feared being stigmatized because of their HIV status.

Further interventions included:

- Spreading awareness of what AIDS is, how it spreads, and prevention by using flyers, brochures, and pamphlets within local communities and institutions.
- Promoting the use of condoms in advertisements and distributing free condoms in high-risk communities.
- Free and local accessible testing.
- AIDS education through various workshops held in local communities and among youths through the public school system.
- Needle exchange programs to limit the spread among intravenous drug users.

Community-based approaches, particularly those led by the LGBTQ community, were important methods of spreading awareness and promoting safer sex practices to avoid infection. The documentary film *Sex Positive* focuses on Richard Berkowitz, a revolutionary gay activist and early advocate of safe sex in response to the AIDS crisis. Berkowitz, Michael Callen, and Joseph Sonnabend wrote *How to Have Sex in an Epidemic* in 1983, a manual that was among the first publications to recommend using condoms to prevent STDs. Berkowitz's activist work radically changed the way that people thought about sex, and his contribution to the development of safe sex practices is rarely fully credited. Given the failure of the United States to properly provide policy and funding support to AIDS research and prevention, the activist work of Berkowitz and others was profoundly impactful in educating and preventing the spread of AIDS.

- Chicago HIV Prevention Planning Group. A Profile of Community Area Opportunities for HIV/AIDS Prevention in Chicago. ProQuest. Tracy Baim Editorial Files (April 1996), Windy City Box U. https://search.alexanderstreet.com/view/work/bibliographic_ entity%7Cbibliographic_details%7C3237405
- Francis, Donald P. "Deadly AIDS Policy Failure by the Highest Levels of the US Government: A Personal Look Back 30 Years Later for Lessons to Respond Better to Future Epidemics." *Journal of Public Health Policy* Vol. 33 Iss. 3 (August 2012): 290-300. ProQuest. https://www.proquest.com/ docview/1081895127/852EC8C438274DDCPQ/2
- Sex Positive. Directed by Daryl Wein, Produced by Daryl Wein, David Oliver Cohen (Entertainment One Ltd., 2008). https://video.alexanderstreet.com/watch/sexpositive?context=channel:lgbt-studies-in-video

Awareness in Ethnic Communities in the United States

ProQuest databases also contain primary source materials that focus on awareness campaigns in different ethnic communities. Often created both by and for their own communities, these projects were important in crafting programming that was accessible to the communities on which they were centered.



(Test Positive Aware Network. *Positively Aware: The Monthly Journal of Test Positive Aware Network*. Dec 1991. ProQuest. Tracy Baim Editorial Files (1991), Windy City Box U. https://search.alexanderstreet.com/view/work/bibliographic_entity%7Cbibliographic_details%7C3237407)

The Asian Human Services of Chicago (AHS) had its own awareness campaign that centered Chicago's Asian Indian and Pakistani communities known as "Khabar," which means "news" in Hindi and Urdu. Khabar was developed to "refute the many misconceptions about the HIV/AIDS held by the South Asian community," and was part of a culturally sensitive multi-media campaign "designed to inform a public that does not have access to mainstream HIV/AIDS awareness programming."

The Asian American AIDS Foundation also published a newsletter for Asian communities that promoted information, understanding, and news about AIDS relief efforts.

The cover of the December 1991 issue of *Positively Aware: The Journal of the Test Positive Aware Network* features the basketball player Magic Johnson. One month earlier, Johnson had become one of the first major heterosexual celebrities to announce his HIV-positive status.

- Asian American AIDS Foundation. *Asia American AIDS Foundation Newsletter*. ProQuest. Tracy Baim Editorial Files (1995), Windy City Box N (Alexander Street Press). https://search.alexanderstreet.com/view/work/bibliographic_entity%7Cbibliographic_details%7C3152640
- Asian Human Services of Chicago. For Immediate Release: Asian Human Services Continues HIV/AIDS Awareness Project "Khabar" to Create Awareness in South Asian Community of Chicago. ProQuest. Tracy Baim Editorial Files, Windy City Box N (Alexander Street Press). https://search.alexanderstreet. com/view/work/bibliographic_entity%7Cbibliographic_ details%7C3152658

Drug Trials and Vaccines

Although there are no preventative vaccines for HIV/AIDS, treatments now exist that can slow the progression of the disease, prevent secondary infections, and significantly prolong the life of people who have it. Some treatment plans and drugs can be very expensive, such as highly active antiretroviral therapy (HAART), which slows the progression of the disease. To help alleviate the cost of the treatment plan, bills have been proposed to extend healthcare coverage for those affected by HIV/AIDS. ProQuest primary source materials can be used to study the history and development of treatments, drug trials, and community forums on vaccines.

- Begley, Sharon; Hager, Mary; Starr, Mark. "Moving Target: Searching for a Vaccine and a Cure." *Newsweek* Vol. 108, Iss. 21 (Nov 24, 1986): 36. https://search.proquest.com/newsweek/ docview/1883520341/3DB261723AE84F27PQ/1
- Illinois House of Representatives. *Bill to Extend AIDS Health Care Coverage*. ProQuest. Tracy Baim Editorial Files (1995), Windy City Box K2 (Alexander Street Press). https://search.alexan-derstreet.com/view/work/bibliographic_entity%7Cbibliographic_details%7C2070899



- Physicians Association for AIDS Care. Chicago Planned Site for New AIDS Drug Trials. ProQuest. Tracy Baim Editorial Files, Windy City Box G (Alexander Street Press). https://search. alexanderstreet.com/view/work/bibliographic_entity%7Cbibliographic_details%7C2059813
- Plain Talk about HIV AIDS Vaccines: An Open Community Forum on Preventative Vaccine Research in Chicago, March 25, 1997.
 ProQuest. Tracy Baim Editorial Files (1997), Windy City Box Z A5. https://search.alexanderstreet.com/view/work/bibliographic_entity%7Cbibliographic_details%7C3234164

To help alleviate the cost of the treatment plan, bills have been proposed to extend healthcare coverage for those affected by HIV/AIDS but can't afford treatment, like this bill proposed by the Illinois house of representatives. (Bill to Extend AIDS Health Care Coverage written by Illinois. House of Representatives, in Tracy Baim Editorial Files (1995), Windy City Box K2 (Alexander Street Press), 1 page(s). https://search.alexanderstreet.com/view/ work/bibliographic_entity%7Cbibliographic_details%7C2070899) proposed by the Illinois house of representatives.

Conclusion

Key Takeaways from Materials on the Plague, the Spanish Flu, and HIV/AIDS

Controlling the spread of the disease was important:

- Practices around quarantine, isolation, and social distancing were vital to containing diseases like the plague.
- Communities burned clothing, bedding, and even the air to prevent contact with the plague. They also sealed coffins and killed dogs and cats. These practices demonstrate that they believed the disease could spread in a variety of different ways.
- Institutions recorded mortality data during the plague.
- Masks were promoted during the Spanish flu.
- Awareness of how HIV/AIDS is spread and safe practices to prevent infection were vital for public health.

Keyworkers were an important part of outreach:

• Clergy members helped perform data collection on plague deaths.

DATABASES COVERED IN THIS GUIDE

- Early English Books Online (EEBO)
- Early European Books (EEB)
- The Cecil Papers
- UK Parliamentary Papers
- ProQuest Historical Newspapers
- British Periodicals
- American Periodicals Series

Diversity • Fauit

Periodical Archive Online

- Watchmen guarded areas to ensure people were staying isolated.
- Physicians used existing knowledge and their personal experiences with the plague to develop preventative measures.

The role of communication and coverage around diseases was important:

- Ordinances were posted in public places to inform local populations.
- Newspapers accelerated the rate at which the public received information about the Spanish flu.
- Misinformation and misunderstanding can lead to mass hysteria, fear, and racism.
- There were fines for spreading misinformation during the plague.
- There were fines for ignoring mask ordinances during the Spanish flu.
- LGBTQ activists played a vital role in spreading awareness and promoting safe practices during the AIDS crisis.
- ProQuest Congressional Hearings
- Congressional Research Digital Collection
- Executive Branch Documents
- Newsweek Magazine Archive
- LGBT Thought and Culture
- LGBT Studies in Video
- And many more



Help Students Learn from Every Voice

There is increased demand to support students and researchers with access to insights and information from a wide variety of perspectives. Through ProQuest collections, academic libraries have a unique platform to support diversity, equity and inclusion (DEI) initiatives, ensuring representation of diverse users and reflecting every voice, regardless of race, gender, sexual orientation, physical ability, or belief.

Learn More

Speak to your Sales Specialist for more information about these collections from ProQuest!

f 🕑 in 🞯

about.proquest.com

To talk to the sales department, contact us at **1-800-779-0137** or **sales@proquest.com**.